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February 22, 2024 
 
The Honorable Joseph R. Biden, Jr.  
President of the United States  
The White House  
1600 Pennsylvania Avenue NW  
Washington, DC 20500  
 
Dear President Biden:  
 
We are current and former police chiefs, sheriffs, federal and state prosecutors, and correctional officials 
from across the country dedicated to protecting public safety and reducing unnecessary arrests, 
prosecutions, and incarceration. We urge your Administration to reclassify marijuana from a schedule I to 
a schedule III substance under the Controlled Substances Act (CSA).   

Public opinion on how the federal government should treat cannabis has dramatically shifted away from 
historic punitive approaches to cannabis use. By the end of this year, thirty-eight states will have 
established a form of legalized framework — medical, adult-use, or both — with strong voter and/or 
legislative support. We are concerned about how the direct conflict between state and federal laws that 
currently exists regarding the handling of cannabis makes it difficult for law enforcement to respond 
effectively to pressing public safety challenges.   

This conflict between federal and state laws has also allowed an unregulated cannabis market to gain 
footing across the United States. The unregulated market is one that cultivates, manufactures, distributes, 
and sells cannabis without a government-issued license, permit, or approval. It effectively operates in the 
dark, outside of state-imposed guardrails and oversight. Alarmingly, we have seen cases in states 
like California and Oklahoma where sophisticated yet unlicensed operations are tied to organized criminal 
enterprises. This unregulated commerce thus poses a serious risk to public safety in communities around 
the country, through such connections to organized crime and the absence of oversight.   

We believe that reclassification under schedule III would be an important step to help both federal and 
state law enforcement better prioritize limited public safety resources. They can focus efforts on working 
together to combat the harms that arise from unregulated cannabis markets. Moreover, rescheduling 
would also allow legal markets to compete on a level playing field potentially leading to greater 
reinvestments in critical programs that can bolster public safety. Therefore, we strongly urge the Drug 
Enforcement Administration to follow HHS’s recommendation and reclassify marijuana as a schedule III  

  

https://news.gallup.com/poll/514007/grassroots-support-legalizing-marijuana-hits-record.aspx#:%7E:text=Seventy%20percent%20of%20U.S.%20adults,of%20Americans%20were%20in%20favor
https://ktla.com/news/local-news/over-109-million-in-illegal-cannabis-seized-by-california-authorities/
https://fox5sandiego.com/news/california-news/illegal-marijuana-grow-farms-raise-national-security-concerns/
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substance under the CSA. Such a move would advance public safety and promote more efficient and 
effective use of law enforcement resources across the country.  

Sincerely,  

 

Ronal W, Serpas, Ph.D. 
Executive Director  
Law Enforcement Leaders to Reduce Crime & Incarceration  
Former Police Superintendent  
New Orleans, Louisiana 
Former Police Chief 
Nashville, Tennessee 
State Patrol, Washington  
 
Art Acevedo 
Former Interim Police Chief  
Aurora, Colorado 
Former Police Chief  
Miami, Florida,  
Houston, Texas 
Austin, Texas 
Former President  
Major Cities Chiefs Association 
Former National President 
National Latino Peace Officers Association  
 
Hassan Aden 
Former Federal Consent Decree Monitor  
Cleveland, Ohio 
Baltimore, Maryland  
Former Executive Fellow  
Police Foundation  
Former Police Chief  
Greenville, North Carolina 
 
Eric Atkinson  
Former Police Chief  
Menomonie, Wisconsin 
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Todd Axtell 
Former Police Chief  
St. Paul, Minnesota 
 
Diana Becton  
District Attorney 
Contra Costa County, California  
Former Presiding Judge 
Contra Costa Superior Court, California  
 
Kenton Buckner  
Former Police Chief  
Syracuse, New York  
Little Rock, Arkansas 
 
Jim Bueermann 
Former President  
Police Foundation  
Former Police Chief 
Redlands, California 
 
Chris Burbank 
Former Vice President of Law Enforcement Strategy 
Center for Policing Equity  
Former Police Chief  
Salt Lake City, Utah 
 
Zachary Carter 
Former Corporation Counsel 
New York City, New York 
Former U.S. Attorney 
Eastern District of New York 
 
Kami Chavis  
Former Assistant U.S. Attorney  
District of Columbia 
 
John Choi  
County Attorney  
Ramsey County, Minnesota 
 
Brendan Cox 
Director of Policing Strategies  
LEAD National Support Bureau  
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Former Police Chief  
Albany, New York 
 
Rev. Cn. Allison DeFoor 
Former Sheriff  
Monroe County, Florida  
 
Edward Dowd, Jr.  
Former President  
National Association of Former United States Attorneys  
Former U.S. Attorney 
Eastern District of Missouri 
 
Barry Grissom 
Former U.S. Attorney  
District of Kansas 
 
Ronald Hampton  
Former Chair and Executive Director 
National Black Police Association 
Former Community Relations Officer 
D.C. Metropolitan Police Department  
 
John Hummel 
Former District Attorney  
Deschutes County, Oregon 
 
Justin Kollar  
Former Prosecuting Attorney 
Kauai County, Hawaii 
 
Beth McCann  
District Attorney  
Denver, Colorado 
 
Matthew D. Orwig 
Former U.S. Attorney  
Eastern District of Texas 
 
Mark Osler 
Deputy County Attorney  
Hennepin County, Minnesota   
Former Assistant U.S. Attorney 
Eastern District of Michigan 
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Melba Pearson  
Former President 
National Black Prosecutors Association 
Former Assistant State Attorney 
Miami-Dade County, Florida 
 
Sue Rahr 
Former Executive Director 
Washington State Criminal Justice Training Commission 
Former Sheriff 
King County, Washington 
Former Director 
Board of Directors, National Sheriffs’ Association 
Former Police Chief 
Shoreline, Washington 
 
Gary Raney 
Former Sheriff  
Ada County, Idaho 
 
Paul P. Schnell  
Commissioner 
Department of Corrections, Minnesota  
Former Police Chief 
Maplewood, Minnesota  
Hastings, Minnesota 
 
Scott Semple 
Former Commissioner 
Department of Corrections, Connecticut 
 
Sean Smoot 
Chairman 
Illinois Law Enforcement Training and Standards Board 
Director and Chief Counsel 
Police Benevolent and Protective Association of Illinois 
Former Police Commissioner 
Leland Grove, Illinois 
 
David Steingraber   
Former Police Chief 
Menomonee Falls, Wisconsin 
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Cyrus R. Vance, Jr.  
Former District Attorney 
New York County, New York 
 
Bernard Warner  
Former Secretary 
Department of Corrections, Washington 
 
Dean Williams 
Former Executive Director 
Colorado Department of Corrections   
Former Commissioner 
Alaska Department of Corrections 
 
cc:  The Hon. Merrick Garland, Attorney General, U.S. Department of Justice 
         The Hon. Xavier Becerra, Secretary, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services 
 The Hon. Anne Milgram, Administrator, Drug Enforcement Administration  
 
  


